STANDARDS COMMITTEE

Wednesday 9 May 2001 (*Morning*)

Session 1

© Parliamentary copyright. Scottish Parliamentary Corporate Body 2001. Applications for reproduction should be made in writing to the Copyright Unit, Her Majesty's Stationery Office, St Clements House, 2-16 Colegate, Norwich NR3 1BQ Fax 01603 723000, which is administering the copyright on behalf of the Scottish Parliamentary Corporate Body. Produced and published in Scotland on behalf of the Scottish Parliamentary Corporate Body by The Stationery Office Ltd. Her Majesty's Stationery Office is independent of and separate from the company now

trading as The Stationery Office Ltd, which is responsible for printing and publishing Scottish Parliamentary Corporate Body publications.

CONTENTS

Wednesday 9 May 2001

	Col.
ITEM IN PRIVATE	803
LOBBYING	804
PARTY SPOKESPERSONS	815
CROSS-PARTY GROUPS	
COMPLAINTS	818
CROSS-PARTY GROUPS	817

STANDARDS COMMITTEE 7th Meeting 2001, Session 1

CONVENER

*Mr Mike Rumbles (West Aberdeenshire and Kincardine) (LD)

DEPUTY CONVENER

*Tricia Marwick (Mid Scotland and Fife) (SNP)

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

- *Lord James Douglas-Hamilton (Lothians) (Con)
- *Patricia Ferguson (Glasgow Maryhill) (Lab)
 *Mr Frank McAveety (Glasgow Shettleston) (Lab)
- *Mr Kenneth Macintosh (Eastwood) (Lab)
 *Kay Ullrich (West of Scotland) (SNP)

CLERK TO THE COMMITTEE

Sam Jones

SENIOR ASSISTANT CLERK

Jim Johnston

LOC ATION

Committee Room 4

^{*}attended

Scottish Parliament

Standards Committee

Wednesday 9 May 2001

(Morning)

[THE CONVENER opened the meeting at 09:35]

Item in Private

The Convener (Mr Mike Rumbles): Good morning. I welcome everyone to the seventh meeting this year of the Standards Committee.

As item 6 on the agenda deals with complaints that are currently under investigation, is the committee content to consider it in private?

Members indicated agreement.

The Convener: I draw the committee's attention to item 5, which is the consideration of complaints concerning last week's meeting of the Rural Development Committee. Given that I am a member of that committee, I intend to withdraw from the meeting for that item, which will chaired by the deputy convener, Tricia Marwick.

Lobbying

The Convener: Our main item of business this morning is our inquiry into lobbying. At our previous meeting, the committee agreed to recommend the introduction of a statutory registration scheme for commercial lobbyists operating in the Parliament and a voluntary code for all those who lobby MSPs. The clerks have prepared two issues papers to address the two elements of our proposals. The committee will see that we need to address some fairly complex issues and therefore might wish to take further oral or written evidence—or both—or consult affected organisations on our proposals. I suggest that first we consider the paper on statutory regulation section by section. The first section covers the problems inherent in defining lobbying and commercial lobbyists. Suggested definitions can be found at paragraphs 14 and 20. Do members have any comments on those definitions?

Tricia Marwick (Mid Scotland and Fife) (SNP): This is a very difficult area. When we define lobbying, we must consider which organisations should be covered by the registration scheme that we agreed to proceed with last week. I am happy with the definition in paragraph 14, because it contains the important phrase "in return for remuneration". What we have been trying to address from the outset is the fact that organisations and companies are paid for such advice and information; our focus is not just direct, face-to-face lobbying. Both those elements are included in the definition outlined in paragraph 14. Although some fine-tuning is probably needed, I would be happy to use that definition as the basis for proceeding.

The Convener: What about the definition of commercial lobbyists in paragraph 20?

Tricia Marwick: It goes a long way towards meeting our aims. The important phrases are "in return for remuneration" and

"influencing the actions of MSPs".

The definition brings in not only lobbying companies, but public affairs companies and legal companies that have public affairs departments. That encompasses most of what we are trying to cover and provides an excellent starting point for consideration.

Mr Kenneth Macintosh (Eastwood) (Lab): Although I welcome the suggested definitions as starting points, I am not sure about the premise on which we are basing them—as I was trying to point out in an ungainly way at our previous meeting. The definitions are good if our concern is to target commercial lobbyists, but I am more concerned about having a more transparent

system, so that we can see who is actually doing the lobbying. In other words, I am less concerned with the lobbying companies and professionals than I am with the people behind them, the clients.

The consultation document is a good basis on which to proceed and I welcome the work that has gone into it, but I do not think that the definition of lobbying in paragraph 14 works and I think that "in return for remuneration" is a difficult phrase. I want to know who is lobbying the Scottish Parliament at any given point and on what subjects. I also want to know how much they are spending and the scale of the resources that they are putting in. Finance is important, but in the proposed definition remuneration refers purely to the fee paid to commercial lobbyists. I am more interested in the fact that the clients might be spending £5,000 or £10,000 on lobbying.

The Convener: You are absolutely right to mention that and we will consider it later on. However, we have to start by defining what we mean. A fortnight ago, we decided to register commercial lobbyists, so it is only right that we should define what a commercial lobbyist is. That is what paragraphs 14 and 20 are about. We must have a definition before we consider further details of what we want to find out.

Mr Macintosh: I agree. It is a good way forward and I do not have any problem with it. It certainly takes us forward on the route of registering commercial lobbyists. For example, paragraph 14 suggests that

"the Committee may wish to adopt the following definition of lobbying in relation to commercial lobbyists".

However, what is given is not a definition of lobbying but a definition of lobbying only in relation to commercial lobbyists.

The Convener: That is absolutely right. It is not meant to be a definition of lobbying.

Mr Macintosh: All I am saying is that I welcome the paper and think that it is a step forward, but the reservations that I had last week are still there. We are in danger of expending too much energy going down the wrong path and of missing the real target, which is those who are doing the lobbying.

The Convener: I do not want to go over ground that we have already covered. The committee agreed a fortnight ago to register commercial lobbyists and to have an advisory scheme for all lobbying. The next paper that we will consider today is about the whole idea of lobbying, but the paper that we are considering at the moment is about what we focused on two weeks ago. It is important to put that into perspective.

Lord James Douglas-Hamilton (Lothians) (Con): The definitions are perfectly adequate as a starting point, as they make for simplicity and

catch commercial lobbyists. I do not think that they will put off voluntary organisations and charities. However, I would like to ask the clerks a question. If a charity employed somebody in the normal course of events and, as a one-off, wished that employee to approach MSPs because a particular change in the law was detrimental to it, and if there were no extra cost to the charity of doing so, would it be caught by that definition?

The Convener: No, it would not. We are considering the registration of commercial organisations that lobby. Somebody who was employed by a charity, whether full-time or on a short-term basis, would still be employed by that organisation, and the registration scheme applies only to third parties.

Lord James Douglas-Hamilton: That is helpful. I do not think that there is any need to cover charities or voluntary organisations that have a charitable purpose.

Kay Ullrich (West of Scotland) (SNP): I am quite happy with the definition, which encompasses the people whom we are really looking for: those who work for professional lobbying firms. The definition separates that activity from the work that is done by charities and voluntary organisations. As Tricia Marwick said, the phrase "in return for remuneration" is the key to it. Nobody reading that definition would be in any doubt as to whom we are targeting.

The Convener: If members are generally happy with that, we shall move on to the next section. Paragraph 21 lists the four aspects of the registration framework. Paragraphs 22 and 23 cover the parameters of the scheme and state that the committee should consider whether we should require commercial lobbyists to register on a company or individual basis, and whether we should issue a declaration

"that registration does not confer privileged access to the Parliament."

Are members content with paragraphs 21 to 23?

Tricia Marwick: The parameters of the scheme as regards lobbyists are dealt with in paragraph 22. I think we should deal with it along with paragraph 24 because we are asked to make a decision about whether the company or the individual staff members who are carrying out the lobbying or other activities should be registered. I would like the company to be registered but also that the names of the staff who are engaged in the work be disclosed.

09:45

Kay Ullrich: I go along with the idea that the company should be registered and should provide a list of the staff who are involved. As Tricia

Marwick said, that would tie in with the paragraph that deals with the information to be disclosed.

Lord James Douglas-Hamilton: I support that in the interests of transparency, which Kenneth Macintosh was talking about earlier.

Mr Macintosh: Paragraph 23 is important in light of the discussion that we had about not creating barriers to access to Parliament.

The Convener: That was one of my main concerns.

Paragraphs 24 to 26 ask for our views on the type of information that will be required to be registered. This is an important part of the paper.

Tricia Marwick: The fourth bullet point of paragraph 24 suggests that we consider whether commercial lobbyists should be required to disclose

"Specific information on the subject matters lobbied, for example, naming the Bill."

I think that we should not limit the disclosure to the canvassing of opinions on a bill.

Lord James Douglas-Hamilton: Everyone knows that the Convention of Scottish Local Authorities makes representations on all local government matters. It would be surprising if it did not make representations on a bill. I do not think that COSLA would need to be restricted if its activity had a more general scope. If such an organisation discloses the general subject of the lobbying, that ought to cover it.

Mr Macintosh: I was interested to know whether contingency fees are commonplace. We did not hear any evidence about that, apart from a Canadian example.

The Convener: We have not received much evidence on that.

Sam Jones (Clerk): We have had initial indications that contingency fees may be commonplace in contracts associated with planning applications, but we can ask some of the commercial lobbyists about that.

Patricia Ferguson (Glasgow Maryhill) (Lab): I think that we should know more about contingency fees.

Tricia Marwick: On the issue of fees received, I imagine that some organisations and companies might take exception to having to state the absolute detail. I am not suggesting an alternative, but I think that the question should be kicked around a little. Instead of asking for the exact fees to be recorded, perhaps we could have bands of fees. That might go some way towards offsetting some of the concerns that people might have about disclosing the exact fee. As long as the bands were small enough, that might be a way of

overcoming potential problems.

Mr Macintosh: Although the issue of fees is important, the most important issue for me is expenditure. I want to know how much money is being spent on lobbying, not how much the lobbying company is making. There is a lot of detail to be worked out, which we will be able to do once we have heard more evidence. It will be quite tricky to pick up on how such money is spent. For example, one mail shot might have a certain amount spent on it while the cost of a general awareness campaign might amount to hundreds of thousands of pounds. It would be more important to know about the large campaign than it would be to know about the mail shot.

The Convener: Do you support Tricia Marwick's suggestion that we band the fees?

Mr Macintosh: Yes. Much earlier in our evidence-taking process, I thought that we might take an approach similar to the one that we took in relation to donations to political parties and set a band around the level of £5,000, for example, and require people to declare spending that is higher than that. In other words, we would set an expenditure level that would miss out the charities and the families who might send a mail shot to every MSP but who operate on a small scale.

Lord James Douglas-Hamilton: There is an issue of propriety in relation to the charging of contingency fees. Perhaps we should take oral evidence on the matter as I have never heard of contingency fees being charged in the House of Commons. It seems a dubious practice that someone should be paid because he has been more successful than others in influencing MSPs.

Kay Ullrich: We have to take further evidence on fees. Before we think about setting bands, we need to know about the kind of fees that are being charged. There is no point in arbitrarily picking figures.

Tricia Marwick: I have a couple of concerns about paragraph 25, which says:

"Evidence to the Committee also highlighted a particular problem with regards to law firms which engage in lobbying work where the relationship between lawyer and client is protected by privilege."

I know that some law firms have public affairs companies attached to them, but I was not aware that when a company engaged the public affairs section of the company, the relationship between the client and those advising them would be protected by privilege in the same way as the relationship between a client and a lawyer would be. I would be concerned if that were the situation. Perhaps we need to write to the Law Society of Scotland seeking guidance about the stand-alone public affairs companies.

The Convener: Do other members agree? I think that it is important that we take evidence on that point. Tricia suggests that we write to the Law Society of Scotland. Would members prefer to speak to a witness at a committee meeting?

Kay Ullrich: I would prefer to ask a witness to come before us.

Mr Macintosh: Absolutely. I do not want to prejudge the outcome of our deliberations, but I think that professional, full-time lobbyists will adapt to whatever registration scheme we set up. Our biggest difficulty will be with law firms with public affairs clients and with the public affairs business in general. A great deal of work needs to be done. We should consider things from the companies' point of view. Companies are entitled to commercial confidence. They are entitled to approach a law firm or any other firm to ask for professional advice and to receive that advice in confidence. Where we would come in would be when the companies approached us. That is the relationship that I am concerned about. If we are trying to register the commercial lobbying organisation, it will be interesting to see how we intervene in a relationship between two commercial companies. It is a very interesting area, and one on which I would like to hear a lot more before we proceed much further. I would like to receive some written evidence from companies followed by oral evidence.

Tricia Marwick: I am not ruling out the possibility of taking more oral evidence at some point. However, I am painfully aware that we are now two years into the Parliament, so—although I do not want to rush the registration scheme just for the sake of it—if we are to take more evidence, it should be very focused.

In light of evidence that we have received, the committee has decided to go ahead with a registration scheme. We will register commercial companies and all those who are engaged in giving advice or in face-to-face lobbying. Into those categories will come the legal companies with public affairs clients. We have already agreed on that. Frankly, how those companies register themselves is a matter for them. The difficulty that they may have in interacting with their clients will be a matter for them. It will no longer be a matter for us.

I do not rule out taking more oral evidence, but I do not want to go back over the same ground. We should not say that some companies should not have to register just because it might cause difficulties with their professional relationships with their clients. We have taken a decision on that.

The Convener: I suggest that we write to the Law Society of Scotland on that point, and that we wait for its reply and take it from there.

Lord James Douglas-Hamilton: A good way to deal with Tricia Marwick's point would be to ask for written evidence. If the committee then felt that that was insufficient, it could decide to go deeper into the matter. That may well expedite the process. I assume that the key decisions have been made.

The Convener: I will proceed on that basis, if members are content.

Mr Frank McAveety (Glasgow Shettleston) (Lab): If the issue is just speed, would it not be quicker just to invite the Law Society in? That may be a daft question, but—

The Convener: Would Tricia Marwick like to respond to that, because she is the one who has reservations?

Mr McAveety: We have other hurdles to leap over before we make decisions, so we may as well deal with things quickly.

Tricia Marwick: I have no problem with inviting the Law Society to give oral evidence, but I am not sure from today's discussion what the purpose of that would be. If we have decided that there is to be a registration scheme, what are we going to ask?

Mr McAveety: What concerns us is paragraph 25, which is about whether there is an issue of privilege protection. I would like to hear evidence on that.

The Convener: The concern is that we should have focused evidence. Once we have practical proposals in draft form, we can ask the Law Society to give us its view.

As Tricia Marwick has pointed out, we have already decided to go down the registration route. We are considering how, in practical terms, it will affect people. Perhaps we should wait until the clerks have firm proposals for us and proceed from there with focused evidence.

Kay Ullrich: We must set out clearly the terms of reference and the reasons why we have called people to give oral evidence, such as to discuss the fees. The scheme is going ahead, and we now have to discuss the fine-tuning.

10:00

The Convener: Are members content to proceed on that basis?

Members *indicated agreement*.

The Convener: The next section deals with the publication and administration of the register. Should it be maintained on a live basis as the register of members' interests is, or should it be published on an annual basis? Who should be responsible for monitoring the operation of the

scheme?

Mr Macintosh: The idea in paragraph 28 about an annual report is welcome. The proposal is excellent and goes to the heart of an open, transparent system. I am also in favour of a live register if that can be operated cheaply using the internet. I can envisage many problems with updating the register at the end of the year. We will want to know there and then who is lobbying on which issues.

The Convener: As the paper suggests, the administrative costs of a live register would be great.

Lord James Douglas-Hamilton: If the register were operated on a live basis, we would know with whom we were dealing. If there were only an annual register, a large company or lobbying group that suddenly appears might consider that they do not need to register their intention to lobby. It would be safer if there were a running register that could be kept up to date in the same way as the register of members' interests is.

The Convener: If we decide on a live register, who will be responsible for administering and policing the scheme?

Tricia Marwick: It should be the responsibility of the clerks to the Standards Committee to ensure that the register is updated as and when required. Where else in the Parliament could that responsibility lie? I cannot think of any department that could undertake that task. The clerks to the Standards Committee are the right people to take on such a responsibility.

The Convener: I am sure that the clerks are delighted to hear that.

Kay Ullrich: There is nothing like the thought of extra work to make people happy at the start of a day.

The Convener: Are members content that the clerks are the appropriate people?

Members indicated agreement.

The Convener: Paragraph 33 highlights possible European convention on human rights implications. The Parliament's legal office will be examining that complex area in more detail, but we need to note the possible ECHR ramifications at this stage.

Paragraph 34 reminds us of the Executive's commitment to review the ministerial code in the light of the conclusions of our lobbying inquiry.

The final paragraph asks us to consider taking further evidence and to consult interested parties about our proposals. Ken Macintosh suggested at our meeting in late March that we could consider further evidence if we decided to pursue

registration or regulation. We have already covered much of that ground. If we call further evidence, it should be on focused proposals about the implementation process.

Patricia Ferguson: Paragraph 35 is the section that causes me most concern, because I cannot think where we take this part of the issue. There is not much point in having a register if we cannot do something when someone infringes the rules, but I do not know what the penalties should be. I read the given examples, but I do not find any of them particularly attractive. The European Parliament's idea of withdrawing passes confers some kind of recognition on lobbyists, which is contrary to what we are trying to achieve. I would like to hear more evidence. When I say "hear", I mean "receive"—I do not mind whether it is written or oral evidence, but I would like to discuss the issue in more detail.

Lord James Douglas-Hamilton: It would be helpful to have a further paper from the clerks on sanctions that could be applied if somebody either refused to register or approached MSPs without having registered, through deliberate defiance or through refusing to fit in with the arrangements that the Parliament had laid down. There should be a sanction. The paper mentions only three, but I am sure that there are others.

Mr Macintosh: The paper lists three options, none of which leaps out and grabs you. Of the three, the first is the most enticing. The European Parliament idea of an approved pass is absolutely to be avoided, because it gives the idea that a privilege is being conferred. I suspect that we need legal advice on the issue. Are these systems the only ones that are used internationally?

Sam Jones: There are a number of schemes. The paper gives just a small selection of them—the ones that were highlighted in the oral evidence—but we could see what other approaches have been taken.

The Convener: We will make some progress on that.

Lord James Douglas-Hamilton: At the back of my mind is whether further access to MSPs could be withdrawn if there was an abuse.

Mr McAveety: What a threat. That would mean that people could not meet me.

The Convener: The second ST/01/7/2B—deals with our decision recommend a voluntary code that is applicable to all lobbyists who engage with the Parliament. I direct members to paragraph 3, which sets out two options. The first is a voluntary code with an element of monitoring and enforceability. That approach would contain an element of regulation and would require administrative support. It would also require a procedure for lobbyists to sign up to

the code. We have to consider the questions that are listed in paragraph 14.

The second option would be to introduce enhanced guidance for the lobbied and lobbyists alike. That option is set out in paragraphs 19 and 20. We need guidance from members on which of the two routes we should make progress on. Should we pursue the option that involves an element of monitoring and enforceability or the other option of enhanced guidance for those who are lobbying and those who are being lobbied?

Lord James Douglas-Hamilton: A voluntary code is a much more comprehensive approach, and it is much more likely to be followed to the letter. Enhanced guidance is insufficient.

The Convener: What I am getting at, which is why I want to have this discussion, is that if we take the first option, we will have to talk about enforceability, because if we have a code, it will have to be enforced, otherwise what happens if somebody breaks the code? The code will apply to everybody.

Kay Ullrich: What sanctions will be available?

The Convener: That is what I am asking.

Mr Macintosh: I agree with Lord James that a code is much stronger than guidance. I suggest that we take a belt-and-braces approach and have enhanced guidance and a voluntary code. We could make progress with enhanced guidance right away, whereas gathering all the bodies to agree to a voluntary code might take some time—I am not sure what our role in that would be, but we should encourage them to do that.

The important word is "voluntary". If the code is voluntary, the bodies will sign up to it and will want to make it work. I was relatively impressed by the compliance mechanisms about which the Association of Professional Political Consultants in Scotland gave evidence. I was not so impressed by the failure of the Association for Scottish Public Affairs to expel members who seemed to have broken its code. I would like our new code to embrace the stronger points of the existing codes, particularly the compliance procedures.

The Convener: That is the point that I am trying to make. I was impressed by the evidence that we received from some of the commercial lobbyists that had voluntary codes. However, in my view and that of other members, at least one of those voluntary codes was not effective. If we develop a voluntary code, what will happen when that code is broken?

Tricia Marwick: I continue to think that there are two elements to this. We are talking about statutory registration, for which we would expect disclosure from commercial organisations, which would have to register staff and fees. As part of

that registration process, we would expect the commercial organisations to sign up to a code of conduct that will govern how they behave in their dealings with MSPs.

In addition, the code should be broad enough to allow those who are not required to be registered to sign up to it and say, "This will be our best practice and this is how we intend to conduct ourselves." Those who signed up would therefore set the same standards for themselves as the Parliament sets for commercial organisations.

The code's effectiveness would be monitored, but only in relation to those who had to register, and not in relation to those who used it as best practice.

The Convener: That would be a practical way forward. I would like to hear other members' views. Are members content with that approach?

Mr Macintosh: Success rests on people wanting to sign up to the code and therefore wanting to obey best practice. If they are caught out, they will be named and shamed. The idea of an annual report on the registration scheme, which we discussed, is one way of monitoring the code to find out who is signed up to it and who is abiding by best practice. That would give MSPs a chance to decide whether the code is working.

The Convener: There is general acceptance of the view that Tricia Marwick proposed. We will proceed down that route.

Lord James Douglas-Hamilton: An annual review would be helpful. There may be little commercial lobbying, especially if commercial organisations are subject to the proposed arrangements.

The Convener: We have covered this agenda item. The clerks have received much information from members this morning about how to proceed. We will produce papers for our next meeting.

Party Spokespersons

The Convener: Our third item revisits annexe 5 of the code of conduct, which provides guidance on the relationships between MSPs. We have before us a query from the Presiding Officer on whether party spokespersons should be recognised as having a separate status from other members, including in relation to the guidance on relationships between MSPs. At present, the guidance is silent on that point.

Given that the party business managers were closely involved in the development of that guidance, I propose to write, on behalf of the committee, to seek the views of the business managers on this issue. Do members think that that is an appropriate way in which to proceed?

10:15

Lord Douglas-Hamilton: Convener, you probably realise that Tricia Marwick and I plead guilty to being business managers.

The Convener: Would you mind if I wrote to you, Lord James?

Lord James Douglas-Hamilton: No.

Mr McAveety: A formal investigation is required. Would the Procedures Committee become involved?

The Convener: I do not think so. The guidance started as a proposal that was agreed by the four parties' business managers. It was then put to the Standards Committee and we took it on as a package. There are important issues that we must revisit, but I would like first to raise those issues with the business managers.

Tricia Marwick: I am not sure why the issue has come to the Standards Committee. I understand that the Presiding Officer wrote to the committee, but the issue of relationships between MSPs was considered by one of the Deputy Presiding Officers. After that, it went to the business managers and then to the Parliament, and the parties, for approval.

I agree that you should certainly write to the business managers, convener. However, I suggest that you should also write to the Presiding Officer to say that you have written to the business managers. It should be left to the business managers and the Presiding Officer and his deputies to find a way forward, as this is not a matter for the Standards Committee at this stage.

The Convener: I agree, up to a point. The problem that we face is that the guidance is incorporated into the code of conduct and I am aware of complaints that have been made under

the code of conduct. The Standards Committee will have to consider the issue but, before we do so, we should seek information from the four business managers, given that they were responsible for the original proposal.

Tricia Marwick: With respect, my point is that, when we considered the guidance, it was merely incorporated into the code of conduct—the Standards Committee did not discuss the contents of that guidance, which was discussed outwith the committee. We incorporated it into the code of conduct in the same way as we incorporated a number of other matters, including some that the Presiding Officer and the Scottish Parliamentary Corporate Body wanted to insert. We did not discuss the guidance.

I suggest that the matter should be referred back to the Presiding Officer, so that the business managers can consider it and come to an agreement outwith the committee. It would then come back to the committee, but only in its final form

The Convener: That is exactly what I am proposing should happen.

Actually, we discussed the guidance—

Tricia Marwick indicated disagreement.

The Convener: I see you shaking your head, Tricia, but we did discuss it. The Standards Committee had to discuss it when we incorporated it into the code of conduct. However, we took a number of matters en bloc and no problems with the guidance were raised.

Lord James Douglas-Hamilton: May I take it that the phrase "unless by prior agreement" in paragraph 4(v) of the guidance could be changed if the Standards Committee recommended such a change?

The Convener: If we want to change anything in the code of conduct, our proposals must go before the whole Parliament. We could pursue that but, as Tricia Marwick said, we must obtain the agreement of those who were involved in drawing up what has become annexe 5 of the code of conduct. I will proceed on that basis.

Cross-party Groups

The Convener: Our next item of business is consideration of applications for cross-party group status.

The first application is for a cross-party group on cancer. As there are no comments on the application, is the committee content to approve it?

Members indicated agreement.

The Convener: The second application is for a cross-party group on consumer issues. As there are no comments on the application, is the committee content to approve it?

Members indicated agreement.

The Convener: Our third application is for a cross-party group on asthma. As there are no comments on the application, is the committee content to approve it?

Members indicated agreement.

Complaints

The Convener: Agenda item 5 is on complaints arising from the 12th meeting of the Rural Development Committee. As I indicated at the start of the meeting, I will vacate the chair and hand over to our deputy convener for this item.

The Deputy Convener (Tricia Marwick): Before we consider item 5, I remind the committee that I am a sponsor of the Protection of Wild Mammals (Scotland) Bill, which was discussed by the Rural Development Committee in its private session last week. However, given that this committee will consider only the procedure for investigating an alleged unauthorised disclosure and that we will not discuss the substance of the complaints, the clerks, from whom I sought advice, have advised me that I may convene the meeting for this item.

Today, we must determine whether the Standards Committee can accept complaints that do not conform to the format that is set out in the code of conduct. Section 10.2.1 of the code of conduct prescribes that complaints should

"name the member or members against whom the complaint is being made."

However, the code gives the committee discretion to take on complaints that are not submitted in accordance with section 10.2.1. We exercised that discretion in relation to the Health and Community Care Committee and the Education, Culture and Sport Committee leak investigations.

Are members content to refer the matter to the standards adviser and to await a report from him?

Members indicated agreement.

The Deputy Convener: We move on to item 6 of the agenda, for which I invite the convener to retake the chair.

10:24

Meeting continued in private until 10:52.

Members who would like a printed copy of the *Official Report* to be forwarded to them should give notice at the Document Supply Centre.

No proofs of the *Official Report* can be supplied. Members who want to suggest corrections for the archive edition should mark them clearly in the daily edition, and send it to the Official Report, 375 High Street, Edinburgh EH99 1SP. Suggested corrections in any other form cannot be accepted.

The deadline for corrections to this edition is:

Tuesday 5 June 2001

Members who want reprints of their speeches (within one month of the date of publication) may obtain request forms and further details from the Central Distribution Office, the Document Supply Centre or the Official Report.

PRICES AND SUBSCRIPTION RATES

DAILY EDITIONS

Single copies: £5

Meetings of the Parliament annual subscriptions: £500

The archive edition of the Official Report of meetings of the Parliament, written answers and public meetings of committees will be published on CD-ROM.

WHAT'S HAPPENING IN THE SCOTTISH PARLIAMENT, compiled by the Scottish Parliament Information Centre, contains details of past and forthcoming business and of the work of committees and gives general information on legislation and other parliamentary activity

Single copies: £3.75 Special issue price: £5 Annual subscriptions: £150.00

WRITTEN ANSWERS TO PARLIAMENTARY QUESTIONS weekly compilation

Single copies: £3.75

Annual subscriptions: £150.00

Standing orders will be accepted at the Document Supply Centre.

Published in Edinburgh by The Stationery Office Limited and available from:

The Stationery Office Bookshop 71 Lothian Road Edinburgh EH3 9AZ 0131 228 4181 Fax 0131 622 7017

The Stationery Office Bookshops at: 123 Kingsway, London WC2B 6PQ Tel 020 7242 6393 Fax 020 7242 6394 68-69 Bull Street, Bir mingham B4 6AD Tel 0121 236 9696 Fax 0121 236 9699 33 Wine Street, Bristol BS1 2BQ Tel 01179 264306 Fax 01179 294515 9-21 Princess Street, Manchester M60 8AS Tel 0161 834 7201 Fax 0161 833 0634 16 Arthur Street, Belfast BT1 4GD Tel 028 9023 8451 Fax 028 9023 5401 The Stationery Office Oriel Bookshop, 18-19 High Street, Car diff CF12BZ Tel 029 2039 5548 Fax 029 2038 4347

The Stationery Office Scottish Parliament Documentation Helpline may be able to assist with additional information on publications of or about the Scottish Parliament, their availability and cost:

Telephone orders and inquiries 0870 606 5566

Fax orders 0870 606 5588

The Scottish Parliament Shop George IV Bridge EH99 1SP Telephone orders 0131 348 5412

sp.info@scottish.parliament.uk www.scottish.parliament.uk

Accredited Agents (see Yellow Pages)

and through good booksellers